PAGE  
5
Health Annual Review Meeting
March 5, 2014


Health Annual Review Meeting
Wednesday, March 5, 2014


The Health Annual Review Meeting took place on Wednesday, March 5, 2014 in the GCMS High School Library.  Each teacher sent in a report that addressed pacing in his or her health classes. They also discussed any curriculum concerns or ideas.  Those in attendance were:  Chad Acree, Jenny Acree, Matt Crews, Amy Doman, Sara Frankie, Chris Garard, Jenae Howes, Cindy Petersen, Sharon Pool, Angie Testory, and Tammy Zehr. 


It appears that different grade levels handle the science grades in a different manner.  While second and fourth grade incorporate the health grade into the science curriculum, the third grade has a separate health grade.  

Kindergarten- Angie Testory

Students in kindergarten are taught to recognize how they feel when they are/have been sick.  The importance of covering one’s mouth and nose when sneezing or coughing are stressed on a daily basis, as well as the necessity of washing hands to prevent the transmission of germs.  Also covered is the importance of hygiene habits that improve or maintain health, including brushing teeth.  Students learn how to dress properly in varying types of weather.  Nutrition and healthy eating habits are also discussed.  Dental health and healthy habits are covered in a few issues of the “Weekly Readers” each school year.  Additional books and materials are supplemental materials are used as well.  
Safety topics are also covered as part of the health curriculum in Kindergarten.  Students should be able to listen to and follow rules for playground safety.  Safe procedures to escape fire at home, at school, as well as what to do when clothes catch on fire, are covered during Fire Prevention Week.  The kindergarten teachers also practice procedures to follow during tornado and fire drills.  They discuss who strangers are and why one should be cautious around them.  McGruff the Crime Dog continues to be utilized.  The program comes with both a CD and a puppet. 

First Grade- Cindy Petersen

The first grade is currently doing their health program within the reading component.  Some of the stories in the basal reader lend themselves nicely to covering the health requirements.

The first grade teachers feel that they are also very fortunate to continue receiving the “Scholastic Readers”.  Many of the topics deal with health related issues and match up well with the current health curriculum.  Also, Mrs. Schmitt, the elementary social worker, comes in weekly for a session with the students on social health issues.  
Ms. Petersen reported that the first grade team is finding it harder and harder to incorporate all the new Common Core Standards into the curriculum, due to the serious time constraints.  

Second Grade- Tammy Zehr


Mrs. Zehr reported that the second grade curriculum promotes health and wellness.  Many health and safety units are incorporated into the second grade reading stations.  “Time for Kids” has become a very valuable resource for their health curriculum.  The health grade at this level is incorporated into the science grade.  
Third Grade- Jenae Howes


In third grade, five units of health are taught over a period of five weeks. The main topics that are covered are:  the human body, exercise, and the food pyramid.  The health curriculum is difficult to cover, due to time constraints.  As the other grade levels reported, the teacher look for the “teachable moments” in order to address the curriculum objectives, in addition to the short amount of time when they can be addressed.  
Fourth Grade- Sara Frankie

The fourth grade curriculum covers the body systems, healthy habits, and the drug awareness program. The science unit on the body systems us utilized to cover the topic each year. It is usually completed during the fourth quarter.  Washing hands, choosing healthy foods, and being active are briefly discussed throughout the year.

During the first semester, Sue Berry teaches the “Too Good for Drugs” program, which covers the basics of drug effects, making goals, and being healthy.  The weekly program lasts for 45 minutes.  Due to scheduling issues, this year, 4A and 4B met with Mrs. Berry for one session, and 4D had an individual time period with her.  
Ms. Frankie reported that the curriculum guide states that health is reviewed for each day. The teachers agreed that twenty minutes is much to long each day, considering the other curriculum requirements.   I suggested that Ms. Frankie discuss the time requirement with Mr. Kean.  It could certainly be edited if it is not working out.  
The fourth grade teaches believe that the students seem to be maturing more quickly now and that "the talk" on body changes might be beneficial at the fourth grade level.  Again, it was suggested that the teachers discuss this need with Mr. Kean, as well as the school nurse in order to make plans for the presentation.

 Also, we are covering our health curriculum as a science grade.  
Fifth Grade- Jenny Acree

At the fifth grade level, Sue Berry teaches a great deal of the Illinois Health Learning Goals and Standards through “Too Good For Drugs”.  Mrs. Berry teaches the program for an hour each week during first semester.  The following goals are covered:
Goal 22 Standards A, B, C

Goal 23 Standards B, C

Goal 24 Standards A, B, C

The remaining curriculum objectives are taught as part of the fifth grade science curriculum.  However, the standards are listed in the health curriculum, and not under the Next Generation Science Standards.  These health goals are covered:
Goal 23 Standard A- (Chapter 3 in science text)
Goal 23 Standard B (part) – (Chapter 3 in science text and My Plate.gov)
Mr. White and Mrs. Acree teach health and science to all four sections.  They have covered all of the goals that are incorporated into the science curriculum. The final three weeks of "Too Good for Drugs" which will complete the remaining Health Goals.
Middle School- Chad Acree, Amy Doman

The seventh grade students receive the same health curriculum that was listed for the 2012-2013 school year.  However, some topics are now taught at the sixth grade level.  Those topics are: nutrition, body image/eating disorders, alcohol, drugs, changing bodies, and infectious diseases.  Pacing of the lessons is generally fast due to the nine weeks timeframe; the teachers are able to fit all objectives into the timeframe.  Mrs. Berry continues to provide the “Too Good For Drugs” program one time a week to the sixth and seventh grade classes.   
High School- Matt Crews


During the semester, the health class covers many topics:
Unit 1-A Healthy Foundation (Jan. 8-24)
A. Living a Healthy life (promoting health and wellness/reducing health risks)
B. Building Health skills and Character (Making responsible decisions, setting goals, and building character)
C. Being a Health-Literate consumer (Consumer choices, Community health services, and understanding public health services

Unit 2-Physical Activity and Nutrition (Mandated unit of study: Jan. 29-Feb. 28)
A. Physical Activity for Life (Planning a personal fitness program, training and safety for Physical activities, and types of physical activity injuries)

B. Nutrition (Nutrition during the teen years, Nutrients, Guidelines and labels, and Food sensitivities)
C. Nutrition Diet Diary- Individual Project for every student in Health

· Each student will track what they eat or drink for 4 straight days

· Count calories and fat grams from the foods they consume

· Calculate the percentage of fat from the total calories consumed

· Type a 1-2 page reflection paper about what they learned from their Diet Diary

D. Managing weight and Body composition (Maintaining a healthy weight, Fad diets and eating disorders, and nutrition for individual needs

Unit 3-Promoting Safe and Healthy Relationships (March 3-21) 

A. Family Relationships (The role of family, family crisis, and family support systems)
B. Peer relationships (Peer pressure, refusal skills, dating, and abstinence)

C. Violence prevention (Personal safety, keeping schools safe, and preventing and overcoming abuse)

Unit 4-Growth and Development  (mandated unit of study)
A. Endocrine System (Male and female reproductive systems)
B. Prenatal Development and Birth (Beginning of the life cycle, prenatal care, heredity and genetics, Infancy and childhood)
Unit 4-Tobacco, Alcohol, and other drugs (mandated unit of study) 
A. Tobacco (Effects, choosing a tobacco free life, promoting a smoke-free environment)
B. Alcohol (Choosing to be alcohol free, effects of alcohol on the body)
C. Medicines and Drugs (Drug use, marijuana, inhalants, steroids, psychoactive drugs, and living a drug free life)
D. Drug presentation-Group project for every Health student

· Each group will be assigned a drug

· Each group will research the drug that they are assigned

· Each group will present a visual presentation of their findings

· The teacher will assess each group project from a rubric
E. 4th Quarter-Sue Berry 

· Every Thursday during the 4th quarter, Sue Berry presents different topics related to tobacco, alcohol, and drugs. 

Unit 5- Diseases and Disorders (mandated unit of study)
A. Communicable Diseases (What are communicable diseases, preventing communicable diseases, and common communicable diseases)
B. Sexually Transmitted Infections and HIV/AIDS (The risk of STIs, Common STIs, HIV and AIDS, and treatment of all STIs)
C. Noncommunicable Diseases and Disabilities (Cardiovascular diseases, cancer, allergies, asthma, diabetes, arthritis, and physical and mental challenges) 
Due to pacing issues because of the weather, Mr. Crews might have to make Unit 3 a two-week unit.  His health classes will lose one day a week during the 4th quarter when Sue Berry presents.  The last three units of study are mandated by the state, which means he will need to save enough days to cover those units.  


At the conclusion of the meeting, Mrs. Zehr reported that Ray Goin has worked hard to make his meals nutritious, and has also tried to educate the students on the importance of well-balanced meals.  He strives to make his meals colorful, and tries to include items that he knows the children will enjoy.  (Example:  animal-shaped chicken nuggets).  Mr. Goin has been known to hand out “clean plate stickers” to the students. He will often check with the teachers in the lunchroom to ask them what foods the children are enjoying.  The cooks also check when trays are turned in to see what foods have been avoided.  The teachers joked that Ray keeps trying to make sweet potatoes attractive to the students, but so far, it has not been overly successful.  The teachers commented how nice it is to have a head cook who makes the cafeteria experience both fun and also a learning environment.  Well, done, Ray!

